Nunthorpe Parish Council (Zoom meeting)
Minutes of Parish Meeting Held Wednesday 6th January 2021

Parish Councillors Present: Morgan McClintock (Chair), Mieka Smiles, Stephen Thomason, Wade Tovey, Adrian Walker. 
In attendance: Angela Livingstone (NPC Clerk), Mr S Iredale (regarding bench), Ms D Shaughnessy MC, Mr D Leyland & Mr K Parry (Nunthorpe Community Council), 2 residents, Ward Cllr Jon Rathmell, Robin Evershed and Shane Owen & Chris Johnson (Plymouth Brethren).
1. INTRODUCTORY ITEMS
1.1 To receive apologies and approve reasons for absence – Cllr Davey had given apologies for the meeting. Councillors accepted the apology which was due to personal matters.
1.2 
Declarations of Interest – There were no declarations made regarding items on this month’s agenda. 

2.
NUNTHORPE ENVIRONMENT 

2.1. 
Community Safety Update (including correspondence from DR) 
2.1.1
Ms Shaughnessy from Middlesbrough Council had joined the meeting, she informed that she was the Neighbourhood Safety Officer for the local area. The role involved investigating any reported anti-social behaviour, working closely with Cleveland Police for enforcement and making referrals and signposting where required. 

2.1.2
Ms Shaughnessy informed that the new dedicated Street Wardens for Nunthorpe were now in place and they had been making themselves known to local people and businesses. The current wardens were Samantha Pape and Taylor Singleton.  A further shift would enhance the capacity and give two further officers. 
2.1.3
The Chair questioned if the incident reported to the Parish Council regarding a broken window had been dealt with. The Clerk informed that the Police and Crime Commissioner had not yet responded and she would follow up. Ms Shaughnessy advised that she had liaised with the resident and Cleveland Police had spoken with local youths, no evidence was given to confirm specific youths.                                ACTION: Clerk 
2.1.4
Ms Shaughnessy advised that there had been three people charged with offences following the reported attempted burglaries in Nunthorpe. 

2.2. 
Bench in Old Nunthorpe 
2.2.1
The Chair informed that following discussions at the December meeting a leaflet had been produced and delivered to residents in Nunthorpe Village. Only one response was received by the Parish Council, this stated similar views to those discussed at the meeting, questioning if the chosen site was the best for the bench. There had been discussions on the location. The attractive spot chosen would leave the bench vulnerable to vandalism, the insurance informed by Middlesbrough Council was only for accidents, not damage to the bench. 

2.2.2
Other sites in the area were considered, including further along the Nunthorpe Village road to where other benches were already situated or somewhere within Nunthorpe which would be more secure such as the railway station.  Cllr Tovey informed that he had spoken with the longstanding Nunthorpe resident who had commissioned the bench sculpture and talked of the options, all parties were pleased with the suggestion of the station if Northern Rail agreed. Cllr Tovey would continue to liaise with the resident and Northern Rail to find a satisfactory solution. Resolved: Cllr Tovey to pursue.                                         ACTION: Cllr Tovey 
Mr Iredale left the meeting.
NUNTHORPE VISION/NEIGHBOURHOOD PLAN

3.1. 
Current Planning Issues relating to Nunthorpe Grange
(a) 
Medical Centre – The Chair informed that the proposals from the GP consortium were to be heard by the Planning Committee soon. He reminded that the Parish Council endorsed the proposals but had been concerned regarding the proposed entrance road and had suggested a change. Following a number of meetings there had been a change made to the entrance, away from the blind corner. This would now be a T junction leading only to the doctor’s surgery and possible community centre, not onto any housing development. There was still a possible area for a community garden. 
(b) 
Persimmon Site – The Chair reminded of meetings with all of the landowners, concerns had been discussed and some points of agreement noted. Fundamentally there were still too many houses being built. The Chair informed that he was drafting a response from the Parish Council after receiving background information from residents and other sources, he did not believe that a hearing would be held for a couple of months. The response would include that there were too high a number of houses and that the density was not in line with the Local Plan or planning conditions.                                                                ACTION: Chair                                                                                    
Ms Shaughnessy left the meeting.
(c) 
Plymouth Brethren Relocation – The Chair stated that, as a matter of principle, the Parish Council position would continue to be for both the old site and proposed new site, an opposition to all housing development in Nunthorpe, pending agreement of a comprehensive plan.  Ward Cllr Rathmell informed that he had no further update and was meeting with the Overview and Scrutiny committee regarding the matter. Mr Evershed informed that he was joined by Mr Owen and Mr Johnson. He advised that he had listened to the Scrutiny meeting on You Tube and reported details back to the congregation. He stated that he believed that the Plymouth Brethren community were misrepresented by some Ward Cllrs with comments on speeding and lack of transparency. He stated that the congregations were well supported every week, at which the Christian faith was followed. He added that further information on the faith could be found online, he added that the congregation lived in the community. There had been reports of orchards and a vegetable garden, Mr Evershed assured that planting was planned as the people involved who lived within Nunthorpe wanted the site to look nice. He commented that some of the congregation did drive down from Guisborough, this did make the roads busy at congregation times, with on street parking used due to numbers attending, the new site with a larger parking area is a response to this concern. He added that the new site could be put on the market for a higher value which could risk a developer planning homes, the plan submitted was transparent. The current site redevelopment is open for discussion, including a possible community role for part for the site. The Chair reminded the council that together with Cllr Walker he had been shown around the current hall and reported back to the parish council. Options for a new Community Centre are being explored with Middlesbrough Council. The Chair advised that the Parish Council would await a planning application before any adverse comment is made about either construction on a new site or redevelopment of the existing site.
Ward Cllr Rathmell left the meeting.

3.2. 
Strategic Developments
(a) 
Nunthorpe Vision Meeting on 07/12/20 – The Chair informed that information on the meeting was shown on the Nunthorpe Vision site.  The Nunthorpe Vision consultation had shown residents views that Middlesbrough Council did not listen to their views. Mayor Andy Preston acknowledged that people of Nunthorpe had suffered over a long period of time.  A compact was discussed including a cap on housing, and funding and a way forward to discuss items wanted for the area.  Cllr Smiles thanked those involved in the work and stated that she had received positive feedback from residents and had not heard of any other such agreement in the North East. 
(b) 
Compact – The Chair informed that Mr R Horniman from Middlesbrough Council (MC) was discussing this with the Mayor and CEO.  A single item meeting may be required to move this forward.  Mr Leyland thanked the Parish Councillors for the work for the residents, he felt that Nunthorpe had never been better served.  

(c) 
Baseline Study – Cllr Tovey advised that responses to the survey issued with Greater Nunthorpe News showed concern regarding schools and traffic, which confirmed the need for a baseline study. He advised that with the Chair they had met with council officers to decide who was awarded the tender. Lichfields were appointed and a meeting had been held to discuss how to move forward. A report would be produced by 6th February, there was a significant five figure cost for the work being paid for by Middlesbrough Council. The Chair stated that this report would offer independent information on schools, traffic figures and a comprehensive statement on current information as a base to move forward. 
(d) 
Neighbourhood Plan (including boundary query from G.A.) – Cllr Tovey informed that an area had been shown in the first Greater Nunthorpe News edition proposing the area, there had been no concerns about the proposed boundary within Redcar and Cleveland. The Chair informed that a Middlesbrough resident had sent an email querying why their street was not on the plan, despite them being within the ward boundary. The difference of the parish and ward boundaries was already understood and a definitive map had been requested from Middlesbrough Council. Cllr Tovey informed that there had already been responses from 166 people, he had spoken with Mr Chetwin from Locality who said that the numbers received, the balance from both sides and the strong agreement about the need for a plan was helpful. He informed that a meeting would be held with Rebecca Wren R&CBC and Paul Clark MC. Mr Chetwin would facilitate the cross-boundary plan. 
(e) 
Acquisition of Wood – Cllr Tovey informed that he had spoken with Mrs Brenda Thompson to keep Nunthorpe in Bloom involved. He added the need to still consult with residents on Church Lane and to encourage involvement of residents, he assured that there would be no legal fees.  He had met with MC Mr R Ward who had agreed to the need for some trees to be felled to stop them from falling, the wood from these was to be laid in the wood to encourage wildlife. The Chair asked if the Parish Council were happy to approve a spend of around £100. Cllr Thomason questioned the ongoing maintenance costs and third-party liability. Cllr Tovey informed that an additional meeting would be held and this would be discussed, he felt that local volunteers would be interested in becoming involved and removing shrubbery. The Clerk informed that insurance generally required tree surveys to be regularly completed. Cllr Tovey was to progress details further.
Resolved: expenditure of up to £100.

                         ACTION: Cllr Tovey
4.
To note written updates on CONTINUING PROJECTS / ACTIVITIES
4.1. 
Parish Council Logo – The Chair informed that photographs received had been fed back to readers of the Greater Nunthorpe News to choose a winner. There had only been one resident who had suggested logos, Cllr Tovey was liaising with the resident and would share a proposal with Parish Councillors. 







                                                                                   ACTION: Cllr Tovey 
4.2. 
Waste Management (including fly-tipping correspondence from XM and DM) – The Chair stated that the Parish Council position had been agreed previously and sent to Middlesbrough Council. This included comments on waste management, fly tipping and thoughts on fortnightly collections. The Mayor had informed publicly that he was not proceeding with fortnightly collections but there was no response on the other issues. The Chair proposed that a further letter be sent suggesting the Mayor convene a meeting. He proposed that the previous note was reissued together with the mention of the need to meet.  He stated that since the last meeting the Parish Council had been made aware of two issues of fly tipping. Resolved: Clerk to resend letter to the Mayor.                                                                                                       ACTION: Clerk 
4.3. 
Bridleways, Pedestrian Rights of Way, and associated signage – Cllr Walker had been progressing the issues with the Public Rights of Way Officer at MC. He stated that little progress had been made with the barbed wire, signage, ongoing damage to bridleway and the recording of the green link. He felt that the best way forward would be to liaise with the Chair and Vice Chair to see how to progress, hopefully to include enforcement action.  The Chair agreed the need for progress particularly with the fly tipping issues of which there had been further reports. A resident informed of additional items left on the entrance to the woodland causing an obstruction, she had raised this matter seven weeks earlier with Middlesbrough Council and there had been no action. Resolved: to be progressed.  ACTION: Chair, Cllr Walker, Cllr Tovey
             
4.4. 
Traffic Issues – Cllr Walker informed that the current concerns of the speed limit on Guisborough Road had been sent to MC Mr Farnham requesting a reduction to 20mph. 
4.5. 
Nunthorpe in Bloom (including wildflowers) – There had been agreement at the last meeting of the need to discuss wildflowers in a wider context. Cllr Tovey had discussed this with Mrs Brenda Thompson, discussions were also ongoing with MC Mr R Ward. Cllr Tovey informed that the wildflowers suggested for the central reservation on Stainton Way were complicated due to the need to renew the planting, deterioration and other complexities. The cost would be around £1500 with a square meter size of 2500, additional complexities included cables and the need to move tubs.  He informed that the Ward Cllrs each had 75 square meters of seed. The grassed area near the Brunton Arms had been sprayed as part of the Mayors initiative, he stated that for further works a full understanding of wildflower planting was needed. The Chair stated that he felt that the Parish Council would approve funding for wildflowers if a management plan could be in place for the March meeting.  It was advised that Mr Parry had completed a plan showing all tubs in Nunthorpe and would identify who was maintaining these. Mr Leyland informed that the best site for the wildflowers was the site in the tree copse which had 10-12 different species growing. He agreed that wildflowers did require a lot of work.  He added that the new woods looking to be adopted would already have hundreds of wildflowers in place. Resolved: Cllr Tovey to liaise with Nunthorpe in Bloom, David Leyland and Keith Parry about a management plan.                 ACTION: Cllr Tovey
4.6. 
Fireworks Fund – Cllr Tovey informed that he had corresponded with Mr Bell from NMPFA and Mr Hayton had recently informed that he was meeting with trustees shortly and hoped to have the matter closed mid-January. 
4.7. 
Christmas Toy Appeal – Numerous toys were donated, thanks for the support had been received from Active Tees Valley and 80 families had been supported. Additional toys had been donated to the hospital.  Thanks were given to Dennis McCabe for providing a large wheelie bin, to Sag from Premier Stores for his help, Mr Leyland and Cllr Smiles for their work together with Nunthorpe Community Council for organising. Mr Parry advised of a donation of selection boxes from Michael Poole in Nunthorpe, the Chair agreed to draft a note of thanks.                                                                                                                               ACTION: Chair 
5.0 
TO CONFIRM THE MINUTES OF THE MEETING HELD ON 2nd DECEMBER 2020 AS A TRUE AND CORRECT RECORD AND RECEIVE INFORMATION ON MATTERS ARISING

5.1 
Resolved: to approve the minutes of the Council meeting held on 2nd December 2020.  The Chair to sign the minutes. Clerk to add to the Parish Council website.                                                                           ACTION: Clerk                                               
5.2. 
There were no matters arising from the minutes. 
6.   
To note written REPORTS
6.1
Clerk’s report, with correspondence report, (including Grey Towers Village landscaping query DL), The Chair stated that an email on 7th December queried the planning conditions on landscaping at Grey Towers Village estate. Cllr Walker informed that from discussions with MC regarding the woodland in the area the site was under ownership of the Developer, it was their responsibility to maintain.  He informed of a Facebook page for the development which was well used and had involvement of many different departments.  Mr Leyland stated concerns that planning conditions were not being met, some trees planted had died, under the conditions set there was the need to replace failed trees within five years. The Chair noted that this issue would recur later on the agenda.
6.2
Ward Councillors’ Reports – no reports received.
6.3
NMPFA minutes (19.11.20) there were no comments on the document received.  
7.
PLANNING / LICENSING APPLICATIONS – discussion on applications received

7.1 
Updates

(a) 
Collingham Drive - relocation of fence – Cllr Walker had been informed that the fence was within the curtilage, there were no comments required.   
(b) 
Church Lane - upgrade of pump house to residence – The Chair advised that an objection had been sent to MC as this was the creation of a new dwelling on Church Lane.

(c) 
Ford Close - construction of 69 dwellings – The Chair asked the Parish Council for agreement to discuss this matter as there had been a challenge received from Ward Cllrs’ Hobson asking why this was on the Parish Council agenda, this hadn’t been questioned previously. All agreed to discuss the matter as this affected the infrastructure within Nunthorpe. The Chair advised that this was on the agenda because information from the Planning Department showed that the appeals made by the Parish Council had been successful and that comments made had supported the points made by Cllrs’ Hobson.  Resolved: Chair to draft a response to Cllr Hobson stating the autonomy of the Parish Council and that comments from them on Nunthorpe matters would continue to be welcomed.                                                                                                                                                   ACTION: Chair 
(d) 
Levington Wynd - retrospective application – Ward Cllr Smiles informed of contact from a resident regarding the building work and was surprised at the size of the work and believed this was being rejected, which the property owner was advised of. The Chair stated his concern for residents who adhered to planning processes for much smaller projects if this type of extension was permitted without a planning application. 
(e) 
Wyke Lane - removal of trees - MC rejected application. 
7.2 
New Applications
7.2.1
Discharge of conditions Grey Towers Farm Stokesley Road Ref. No: 20/0766/DIS - Variation of condition 3 (Materials) on planning application 20/0183/FUL - discharge of conditions – includes landscape maintenance etc, Application made to discharge conditions. Cllr Smiles had asked the Planning Officer Shelly Pearman for additional information to allow a better understanding. The Chair felt that the application was the same matter which was discussed earlier (arising from the Clerks correspondence report as a concern on planning conditions not being adhered to) and in this case an application to discharge the conditions. Mr Leyland was asked to forward his thoughts on the application. Cllr Smiles stated that she believed that woodland walks had been promised on the estate which she would discuss further with Mr Leyland. 
7.2.2 
12 Collingham Drive Ref. No: 20/0756/VAR – no comment - variation of condition to allow a render finish. – The Parish Council agreed that the size of the plot enabled the large roof extension to be built without affecting the neighbours.  
7.2.3
Erection of 9 detached dwellings Land South West of Grey Towers Farm Ref. No: 20/0753/FUL- The Chair stated that this development was not in the Local Plan, the area was historically declared to be a conservation area.  It was believed that the plot was close to underground cables. Resolved: Cllr Thomason to compose an objection.                                                                                                         ACTION: Cllr Thomason       
7.2.4  Single storey extension to front 43 Bedford Road Ref. No: 20/0734/FUL – no comment.
7.2.5
Single storey rear extension to garage and part garage conversion 15 Fencote Grange Ref. No: 20/0731/FUL – no comment
7.2.6
Two storey extension to side, single storey extension to rear, rebuilding of porch and repositioning of door to front 25 Moor Park Ref. No: 20/0720/FUL –no comment .
7.2.7
Permanent siting of restored railway carriage for use as guest accommodation, Ryehill House East Brass Castle Lane Ref. No: 20/0692/FUL- The Chair enquired if this property was within Nunthorpe. The Clerk informed that she believed that it was on the electoral role. He felt that the idea was interesting. Cllr Smiles stated that she would look further at this. There was no comment at present.
8.
PARISH COUNCIL CONSTITUTION AND ORGANISATION
8.1. 
Financial Report - Income/Expenditure - The Clerk advised on expenditure since the previous meeting, the following payments had been made. Parish Clerk salary £323.34, the Clerk reminded of the invoice due from MC for the installation and new points for the Christmas lights. It was agreed that payment of this invoice had already been approved and the Clerk would process payment when the invoice was received. 

8.2. 
Planning Applications and Communications between Meetings 
8.2.1
The Chair informed that with the bi-monthly meetings the Clerk had agreed that she would forward monthly updates on the correspondence received and the planning applications for the month to enable any application extensions needed to be agreed. The Chair stated that there may be the need to organise short special meetings for singular items.
8.2.2
Cllr Walker stated that he had suggestions for the operation of the Parish Council. Together with some other Parish Councillors he felt that too much correspondence was forwarded by the Clerk and suggested that the Parish Clerk change the general practice for the Parish Council and send information through to the Chair only for agreement on the best circulation of the emails. Similarly, he asked that the first draft of the minutes in future be sent to the Chair and a version agreed by the Chair and Clerk be forwarded to Parish Councillors. The Chair agreed to look at how this could be operationalised

8.2.3
Cllr Walker suggested that he develop the Facebook page to enable additional information to be shown on social media as many residents gained information online.  The need for a social media policy was agreed. This would be drafted for the March meeting.                          

      
        ACTION: Cllr Walker 
8.3. 
Organisation of Meetings – The Chair stated that going forward he was trying to ensure more disciplined meetings to control the time taken when we have potentially an increase in business due to meeting less frequently. He stated that written reports would be required, not oral and the reports would be taken as read. He would also look at how feedback from residents was incorporated, he did not wish to limit them to speaking only at the beginning of the meeting as was the policy of many Parish Councils, and proposed that residents were given the chance to speak at the beginning of agenda items before Parish Councillors, he asked for any alternative ideas to be forwarded.                                                                                 ACTION: Cllrs.
8.4 
Date, time, and items for next meeting 7pm on Wednesday 3rd March 2021.
Attendees left the meeting prior to discussion of closed matter.
8.5. 
Clerk’s Contract of Employment – The Chair informed that a draft contract of employment had been sent to Parish Councillors, there was no further comments on this paper and the Chair stated that he could now offer the contract to the Clerk. Councillors gave delegated authority to the Chair to make any variations required to enable the contract to be signed and commenced with a date of 1st January 2021, being also the start date for the agreed fixed allowance. He stated that it was acknowledged that the Clerk had been working for Nunthorpe Parish Council since 2009 but the lack of a written contract of employment is now being rectified. Details to be emailed and paper copies provided when agreed. 
Signed ……………………………………………….   Date …………………………………
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